KANDIYOHI COUNTY AND CITY OF WILLMAR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION (EDC)
JOINT OPERATIONS BOARD OF DIRECTORS (OB) MEETING
MINUTES
June 13, 2019
EDC Board Room, Willmar

Present: Art Benson, Rollie Boll, Donna Boonstra, Jesse Gislason, Les Heitke, Kerry Johnson and
Kelly TerWisscha

Ex Officio: Dave Ramstad, Ph.D., Director, Planning and Development Services, City of Willmar
Excused: Roger Imdieke and Connie Schmoll
Staff: Aaron Backman, Executive Director

Secretarial:  Nancy Birkeland, Legal & Administrative Assistants, Inc. (LAA)

President Kelly TerWisscha called the meeting to order at approximately 11:02 a.m.

AGENDA—Added to the Agenda under New Business were revisions to the 2019 budget and changing
Connie Schmoll’s title.

IT wAas MOVED BY Rollie Boll, SECONDED BY Donna Boonstra, to approve the revised Agenda
and following Consent Agenda. MOTION CARRIED.

CONSENT AGENDA—

Approve: 1. Minutes of May 9, 2019 meeting
2. Financial reports as of May 31, 2019
3. Payment of REDstar bill for $3,674.71 from the Marketing and Public Relations
Committee’s budget
Accept: Committee/Subcommittee Minutes
1. AgIndustrial Hemp Subcommittee 3/11 and 4/8/2019
Broadband and Advanced Technology 5/6/2019
Business Retention Expansion/Recruitment 5/3/2019
Marketing and Public Relations 4/22/2019
Leisure Travel 4/1 and 5/6/2019
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UNFINISHED BUSINESS

USDA Intermediary Relending Program. Aaron Backman gave an update on discussions between the
U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and the Kandiyohi County Housing and Redevelopment
Authority (HRA), about the EDC taking over the USDA Intermediary Relending Program (IRP) from the



Kandiyohi County HRA, which has been administering the program since 1998. There are three active
loans and no loans have been issued in the last nine years. Backman and Schmoll appeared before the
HRA board yesterday relative to this possible transfer. Backman voiced his concern that if the IRP is
not used, the USDA will take back the program. If the IRP is transferred to the EDC, Backman would
propose expanding the territory and eligible businesses and would administer the IRP in-house.
Backman asked if the HRA is interested in this transfer and, if it is, what would be the process to
complete the transfer. The HRA board will continue to discuss Backman’s proposal. Dr. Dave Ramstad
stated downtown Willmar has been struggling with its storefronts. Ramstad just received a list of
incentive programs available for downtown Willmar and he would be in favor of the IRP remaining for
just the downtown businesses. Board members spoke in favor of opening up the program to the entire
county and noted downtown Willmar businesses would still be eligible if this change occurred.
Backman stated the EDC would prepare a new plan to be approved by the HRA board followed by the
transfer of the HRA’s IRP assets. The HRA does not have a Finance Committee that reviews loan
applications. Schmoll informed the HRA board of the EDC’s loan approval process. Backman stated
the initial guidelines were based on Willmar Design Center and Main Street Willmar guidelines.
Backman indicated the likelihood of getting a new IRP approved by the USDA is remote; thus, transfer
of the current program is the best scenario.

Revised Lease Renewal Proposal from Willmar Elks Club. Backman reviewed the changes in the
revised Lease Agreement (see attached), which incorporates the changes requested by this board.
Kerry Johnson questioned why the EDC does not own a building for its office space. Board members
noted that for the space leased, availability of parking and rent being all inclusive with no increase for
five years, the proposed rent increase is a favorable amount. It was also noted the location being on a
major highway and an entrance into the city of Willmar is beneficial. Heitke suggested if ownership is
desired, conversations could start with Marcus Construction as to purchasing a portion of the
neighboring property.

IT WAS MOVED BY Kerry Johnson, SECONDED BY Donna Boonstra, to recommend to the Joint
Powers Board that it approve the Lease Agreement as presented. MOTION CARRIED.

NEW BUSINESS

Loan Ratifications. Backman reported the Finance Committee recommended approval of two loans at
its May 21, 2019 meeting. Backman provided information on K-Traps, Inc., along with the motion
made by the Finance Committee. K-Traps, Inc. has a working relationship with Ridgewater College for
some of the metal work done on its traps.

IT WAS MOVED BY Art Benson, SECONDED BY Jesse Gislason, to recommend to the Joint
Powers Board that it approve a $20,000.00 loan from the Kandiyohi County and City of
Willmar Economic Development Commission’s (EDC) Revolving Loan Fund Program to
K-Traps, Inc. with a seven-year amortization, interest at 6% and a third security position
after Heritage Bank and Mid-Minnesota Regional Development Commission (MMDC).
This approval is subject to the MMDC approving its loan, assignment of life insurance
policies to the EDC on the lives of Shawn Henkel and Joy Henkel and approval of a loan
by Heritage Bank. MoTION CARRIED with Rollie Boll abstaining.
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Backman provided information on the second loan applicant, VP Enterprises, L.L.C., which is purchasing
Erickson Plumbing & Heating of Blomkest, along with the motion made by the Finance Committee. The
two partners plan to continue using the current business name.

IT wAs MOVED BY Rollie Boll, SECONDED BY Les Heitke, to recommend to the Joint Powers
Board that it approve a $38,000.00 loan from the Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar
Economic Development Commission’s (EDC) Revolving Loan Fund Program to VP
Enterprises, L.L.C. with a seven-year amortization, interest at 6% and a third security
position after Home State Bank and Southwest Initiative Foundation (SWIF). This
approval is subject to SWIF approving its loan, assignment of life insurance policies to
the EDC on the lives of Kenneth Proctor and Ryan Vatnsdal and approval of a loan by
Home State Bank. MOTION CARRIED.

Executive Director’s Annual Review. Boonstra reported she, Kathy Schwantes and Roger Imdieke met
to review a compilation of the performance reviews by the two EDC boards. Eight out of 14 review
forms were returned. It was determined that the Backman’s overall performance met or exceeded
expectations. The review committee is recommending a 3% salary increase for 2020.

IT WAS MOVED BY Donna Boonstra, SECONDED BY Art Benson, to accept the review
committee’s verbal report and to recommend to the Joint Powers Board that it approve
a 3% salary increase for the Kandiyohi County and City of Willmar Economic
Development Commission’s Executive Director Aaron Backman for 2020. MOTION
CARRIED.

Backman voiced his appreciation for his position, the EDC/LAA staff, and the partners he works with
through the EDC.

Auditor. Backman informed the board that Jim Ruff sent a letter stating he will no longer be doing
audits, but will continue to assist the EDC with its daily accounting as requested. Nancy Birkeland
reported letters were sent yesterday to four accounting firms in Willmar requesting a quote to do the
EDC’s financial audit. The proposals will be considered at the July board meeting.

New Laptop for Schmoll. Backman reported Schmoll’s laptop was purchased in May 2014. The plan
has been to replace computers on a rotating basis, which has not been done in several years. Schmoll
has started to have issues with her laptop and, thus, quotes were obtained from Bennett Office
Technologies for three different laptops. The quotes were for a HP EliteBook 840 G4 14" Notebook for
$1,053; HP ProBook 640 G4 14" Notebook for $1,289; and HP EliteBook 840 G5 14" Notebook for
$1,609—all quotes include a docking station. The quotes were reviewed by Birkeland’s brother, a
computer network engineer, who recommends purchasing the HP EliteBook 840 G5 14" Notebook as it
has the newest technology, is the fastest of the three proposals, has a three-year warranty and would
last the longest before needing to be replaced.

IT wAs MOVED BY Rollie Boll, SECONDED BY Donna Boonstra, to approve purchasing an HP
EliteBook 840 G5 14" Notebook and HP UltraSlim Dock for $1,609 and to approve the
purchase of up to two new monitors for Connie Schmoll. MOTION CARRIED.



TerWisscha recommended the EDC look into a wireless connection for the TV in the board room.

2020 Proposed EDC Budget. Backman informed the board he received notice from the County
Administrator that the EDC’s budget for 2020 must be submitted by June 19, 2019, a month earlier
than in years past. Backman presented a proposed balanced budget for 2020 with comparisons to
2019, 2018 and 2017 (see attached). The tax levy request for 2020 is $534,000 compared to $528,600
in 2019, a 1% increase, the smallest increase in six years. Eighty-seven percent of the EDC’s revenues
come from levy and 13% from other funds. Committee expenses increase by 16.3%, which is mainly
related to the Ag Committee. Backman is also recommending a salary increase for Schmoll based upon
a good annual review, as well as a title change from Business Development Specialist to Business
Development Manager. The proposed budget includes a 7.7% increase to staff health insurance with
any increase above that being paid by staff. Heitke questioned if the EDC must comply with pay equity
regulations—as this has never been raised before, it is not believed the EDC is governed by pay equity
regulations. Board members questioned the amount budgeted for WORKUP and understood it was to
be phased out. Backman indicated he did speak with Betsy Bonnema last year about phasing out the
EDC’s membership. Discussion was held on continued membership in WORKUP and supporting
financially a private consulting business. Backman noted the $2,400 included under furniture and
equipment is to replace the chairs in the board room. Backman also noted that general administrative
was reduced under Office Expenses to reflect general administrative services being allocated under
each committee.

IT WAS MOVED BY Art Benson, SECONDED BY Rollie Boll, to recommend to the Joint Powers
Board that it approve the proposed 2020 budget as presented with a reduction to
$3,600 for membership in WORKUP. MOTION CARRIED.

Backman will inform Bonnema of this board’s decision about membership in WORKUP in 2020.

IT WAS MOVED BY Art Benson, SECONDED BY Donna Boonstra, to recommend to the Joint
Powers Board that it approve changing Connie Schmoll’s title from Business
Development Specialist to Business Development Manager. MOTION CARRIED.

Proposed Changes to the 2019 Budget. Backman requested the 2019 budget be revised to increase
the Business Retention and Expansion/Recruitment Committee’s budget by $3,000 to cover the
expenses related to the production of a community video and to increase Schmoll’s annual salary by
$1,000 effective July 1, 2019.

IT wAas MOVED BY Rollie Boll, SECONDED BY Kerry Johnson, to recommend to the Joint Powers
Board that it increase the Business Retention and Expansion/Recruitment Committee’s
budget for 2019 by $3,000 and to increase Connie Schmoll’s 2019 annual salary from
$72,500 to $73,500 effective July 1, 2019. MoTION CARRIED.

PROGRESS REPORTS

Willmar/Willmar Industrial Park. Backman reported he attended the groundbreaking ceremony for
the Child and Adolescent Behavioral Health Hospital, which plans to open in June 2020. Ramstad
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reported he and Backman have been making proposed price adjustments to the Third Addition of the
Willmar Industrial Park. Ramstad believes the prices will be lower than they currently are and should
be very competitive. Backman and Ramstad have also been looking at extending utilities during the
development on west Highway 12 to service some adjacent businesses and make them more
marketable. In particular, Backman and Ramstad met with Epitopix on a potential expansion and
connection to the sanitary sewer system.

[Johnson was excused from the meeting.]

Ramstad stated the City of Willmar is looking at options to cover the cost of expanding the system.
Epitopix understands it would need to be annexed into the City of Willmar, if this should occur.
Ramstad reported Kohl’s is under construction. The Willmar Planning & Development Services
Department has been doing a new weekly highlights of happenings in Willmar. In the most recent
highlights, the Willmar Building Official reported $32 million of construction is under review. The City
of Willmar received its state designation to bid on state projects, which will be beneficial. Ramstad
stated his office is very busy. Sarah Swedburg is working on Main Street Willmar and locating grants
that can be applied for. At this time, Ramstad intends to keep Main Street Willmar in-house. The City
of Willmar continues to negotiate for purchase of Block 25 for the new City Hall.

Strategic Priority Areas. Backman reported the Broadband and Advanced Technology Committee is
facilitating discussions with four townships to do broadband projects (see Schmoll’s report). Backman
reported the Job Fair Partner Committee will meet soon.

Rural Child Care Innovation Program. Backman highlighted from Schmoll’s report that Cindy Salfer of
Ridgewater College reported that Ridgewater is planning to incorporate a training series for certifying
childcare providers. Dave Henle had emailed that the YMCA started its fund raising for the facility at
the Green Lake Mall and has raised $356,000 of the $575,000 thus far. Backman showed photographs
of the renovations being done at the Willmar Child Care Center at 500 Industrial Drive.

Highway 23 Coalition Update. Boonstra reported the Coalition is traveling to Washington, D.C. next
week. Meetings with each of Minnesota’s congressional members along the Highway 23 corridor are
scheduled and they will also meet with the Federal Highway Administration. The Coalition will also
host a reception for legislative staff at the Capitol Visitors Center.

Business Visits and Meetings. Backman reported he gave a tour of area communities to Doug
Griffiths, author and presenter of “13 Ways to Kill Your Community;” attended the Central Minnesota
Freight Forum at River’s Edge Convention Center in St. Cloud; attended a meeting regarding the tax
abatement request by Suite Liv'n; met with Royal Barber Shop about a possible loan; attended the
Chamber Connection at SBC Woodwork and toured Rustic Designs Flower Farm.

NEXT MEETING—The next board meeting is 11:00 a.m., Thursday, July 11, 2019, at the EDC Office,
Willmar.

ADJOURNMENT—



























Area Development Consultants Forum

June 3-5, 2019 | Charlotte North Carolina

Participation in the 2019 Area Consultants Forum in Charlotte, North Carolina, was an opportunity to hear
from leading site consultants and industry experts and learn about best practices for economic
development.

With 17 site selectors in attendance and over 150 participants, the opportunity to meet face-to-face with
individual consultants was maximized.

The speaker program brought in leading site consultants and industry experts to cover a wide spectrum of
topics relevant to today’s competitive market place. Topics included:
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Maximizing employee attraction, retention and engagement

Critical trends that affect location ~ tariffs, auto industry changes, industries entering U.S markets, etc.
Expansion of automation in warehousing

Retail changes and redevelopment options

How technology is being used in creative space and design for offices

Trends in foreign direct investment in the U.S., specifically from Germany, China and Japan

The disruption of autonomous vehicles; driverless features are already present in most vehicles and
trucks without drivers will soon be on the roads.

Processes for working with site consultants, including incentive compliance requirements

Best practices concerning working with site consultants:

1.

Keep in mind that the consultants have access to programs such as ESRI where area demographics and
available sites can be investigated at any time.

Frequency of contact was suggested to be one time per year to quarterly. Contacts should be about new
businesses that have been secured in our area or if a business closes its operations, something new and
innovative that fits well with trends that affect businesses seeking to expand such as a training program
(In the field of autonomous drivers, training programs for those who remotely operate trucks in their
last mile parking and loading/unloading will be needed. Now is the time to get such training programs
started).

Consultants prefer not to receive printed materials unless a specific project is underway. Please send
items by email and keep them to a minimum.

When materials are sought for a particular project, be responsive. If you are unable to respond
promptly, let them know when they can expect the response and why it will be delayed. Respond to
calls within 2-3 business days, maximum.

Decide who the primary contact person is and communicate thoroughly with all contact information. Be
sure that information is easily accessible for the site consultant.

Be knowledgeable about the community.

Understand the incentives mentioned or offered in response to an RFP. Only offer what is available and
has sufficient funds to fulfill the offer.

Understand and report all administrative reporting and requirements. Be sure to bring those who
provide the incentives, those who will need reports, and those who will conduct compliance, together
with the new business leader at some point before documents are signed. Communicate all program
claw back information.

Research and determine to whom a letter should be addressed to keep from overburdening the
business owner with details or questions the site consultant can handle.

Jeff Borling of Great River Energy and | were the representatives from Minnesota. Jeff and | did some
planning prior to and during the Forum to try to talk to as many consultants on behalf of Minnesota and
Willmar Minnesota as possible.



Here are consultants either | met with or Jeff and | met with together and some of the topics discussed.

Kathy Mussio of Atlas Insight and Betty Mcintosh of Cushman and Wakefield. Kathy spoke of her last visit
to Minnesota as part of a DEED Site Selector tour. Both Kathy and Betty stated that such tours are grueling
for the consultants, filled with too many sites to see, people to talk to and events to attend. They feel this
event provides more time to meet people and discuss current issues. They have noticed that with GDP up
and unemployment low, wages are increasing. This is good for individuals, but is a challenge for businesses.
Many business leaders are experiencing a negative impact from too high corporate debt, some of it a result
of wage increases. For instance, truckers, are very difficult to secure; some companies are offering signing
bonuses to hire the employees they need. This is causing a sudden increase in the amount of debt they
incur. They said that the highest hurdle right now is the issue of tariffs and trade wars. During their
presentation, Betty spoke of yield curve. She explained to me later that it is important to watch T-bills and
that we need the interest rates to come back down in order to keep yield curve conducive to strong
businesses and economy. She spoke of immigration and how important it is for securing employees
nationwide. “We need controlled and vetted immigration”, she added.

Michael McDermott from Cushman & Wakefield presented survey and research data prepared by Cushman
and Wakefield. He said that “human capital” is typically just under 90% of a business’s expenses with utilities
at 1% and rent at 10%. The data showed suburbs are losing working age population and downtowns are
gaining population. In his presentation he spoke about the large number of businesses that are choosing
smaller office spaces and forgoing printing of documents in order to reduce rent expenses. To do so, they
are illuminating all document printing an d filing, everything is stored on the cloud. Their work spaces are
shared by all with little or no space for storing anything. Employees are typically not all on site at the same
time. In our discussion, we talked about Highway 23 and how business leaders reported four-lane access to
the metro area is critically important. He agreed that it is important for those looking to expand to new
locations. Many businesses are deciding on bifurcation to target labor pools and they are thinking about
access to transportation infrastructure when choosing a location. Rural area sites that show adequate labor
pools and have good access to markets are being sought. | provided him with site information and our
business brochure so he would keep Kandiyohi County in mind when he works with companies wishing to
expand. His consultant work has been with multiple industry sectors, including industries that are in
Kandiyohi County such as manufacturing, distribution centers and renewable energy.

Robert Boehringer of KPMG met with Jeff and | on the last morning. Robert reported an issue he had
working with a company looking at a location in Minnesota. Although KPMG, on behalf of the company,
applied for what seemed to be a good fit as incentives for the company to expand in Minnesota, the State
found them non-qualifying for reasons that made no sense to the consultants nor the business. The city
ended up saving the project with local incentives, including a site purchase write-down policy. Robert re-
iterated what we heard very often during the conference, the reputation a state provides is lasting and
spreads quickly. Jeff Borling took it upon himself to have a discussion with DEED representatives that were
involved in the project applications. During his presentation, Robert spoke about Qualified Opportunity
Zones and why they are important to Economic Development.

Alexandra Segers, Senior Vice President of Evans International, is a woman that speaks 5 languages, is a
U.S. private pilot, and holds a master’s degree in Civil/Geotechnical/Structural Engineering and Surveying
from the University of Tokyo. She was a delightful speaker, interesting and engaging in one-to-one
conversation. She personally met with President Trump to talk to him about the impact of tariffs. Her
presentation was on critical trends (tariffs) and location as a key to economic development. She called
Thailand, “The New China” because they are quickly becoming the new targeted area for car makers as
existing and threatened tariffs could add $5600 to the cost of an average car. Vietnam is also capitalizing on
the new vehicle markets in place of the U.S. BMW and Mercedes now build in Thailand in addition to South
Carolina and Mississippi plants. Alexandra shared a story about finding a site for BOCAR Group to build a
foundry plant in the US. The CEO and president of BOCAR decided he wanted a location between Huntsville,
Alabama and the state of Georgia and instructed Alexandra to move forward on purchasing more than 60



sites to secure the location they desired. The nearest McDonalds is 11 miles from the site and a shopping
center 27 miles away. The area is currently building up with new housing and services for construction
workers and employees.

Alexandra told me about her work with Polaris in northern Minnesota. Her firm had searched the entire U.S.
before the site was selected. She looked intently at my materials and | believe she will keep Kandiyohi
County in mind as she does more site selection work in the future.

Jeff and | met with include David Alexander of Masuda Funai. His presentation was on Japanese Foreign
Direct Investment in the U.S. He had a list of keys to working with Japanese Companies including the
importance of having a process spelled out and easy to follow, respecting corporate culture, being
responsive, and explaining the meaning and reason for everything. David ended with a caution to investigate
and understand CFIUS regulations and changes made in late 2018 that impact location transactions when
dealing with critical technologies. He said it is important to engage with site advisors when in such
processes. He talked about VISAs and how it is becoming more and more difficult for immigrants to stay and
work in the U.S. David asked Jeff and | about our work roles, our locations and what Minnesota has to offer.
He said he would consider coming to the Willmar area for a visit.

Rose Davidson and Julie Miller of JLL presented information about best practices and proposals in response
to Request for Proposals (RFP’s). | met with Rose and Julie after the conference and discussed available sites

and incentives in Kandiyohi County and Minnesota.

At roundtable discussions, networking breaks and lunch discussions, | had the opportunity to talk with Neale
Rath of Deloitte and Alexander Frei of CBRE. Neale Rath provided me with a Minnesota contact in the
Deloitte firm and recommended | make a visit with him. Alexander focused his discussion on local incentives
and how important it is to clearly define them, to make sure they are backed by sufficient funds and are a fit
for the inquiring company. He had positive remarks about work done in Minnesota including the vast
amount of shovel ready sites that are available.

My next step is to email each of the consultants, thank them for their time and expertise invested in the
forum and provide them with brief Kandiyohi County highlights, site options and contact information for
both Aaron and me.

















